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Thanks to 

everyone who 
helped in the 
Spring Clean 
in Barby on 
Sunday 8th 

April.  As you 
can see it was 
well worth the 

effort. 

Barby and Onley 
Village Newsletter 

May 2018 
www.barbyandonleyparishcouncil.co.uk 

Live at St Mary’s Church on Saturday 12th May.  Doors 

open at 7.00pm.  There will be a Bar and Raffle.  Tickets 

to include a glass of wine and a light supper are £10 

available from Jan Middleton (01788 891968) or Chris 

Smith (01788 890963). 

http://www.barbyandonleyparishcouncil.co.uk/
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Parish Council News (From the Parish Clerk 01788 891184)  

The next meeting of Barby & Onley Parish Council (this is the AGM of the Parish 
Council) will take place on MONDAY 14th MAY 2018 at 7.30pm in Barby Village 
Hall.  This meeting is when the council elects its Chairman for the coming year. 
Members of the Parish are welcome to attend, and the first 20 minutes of the 
meeting will be open for public participation, so if you have a concern which you 
would like to make the Parish Councillors aware of, then come along and let them 
know about it.  It may not be possible to provide an answer immediately, but the 
matter can be put on the agenda for the following meeting. 

Vacancy for a Parish Councillor - following the resignation of Councillor Howard 
Vale, we have a vacancy on the Parish Council.  
If you are keen to know more about becoming a Parish Councillor, and would like 
to help put village improvements in place, then please contact the Clerk for further 
information and a form to complete to register your interest.  

Highways - Remember that anyone can report a pothole or highway defect to the 
County Council via the street doctor system 
www.northamptonshire.gov.uk/streetdoctor you will be given a reference number 
and can track the action that is being taken to rectify the problem. 

Annual Parish Meeting - Thank you to those who attended the Annual Parish 
Meeting of the village on Monday 16 April 2018. 
We heard a presentation from Daventry Area Community Transport and learned 
more about the support available should the parish wish to set up a “Good 
Neighbour Scheme”. 

Warning about misuse of air rifles - Please be aware that a high-powered air rifle 
has allegedly been fired several times in Onley resulting in injuring at least one cat.  
This latest incident happened in March when a young kitten was wounded. This 
follows previous incidents, including one last year, when a cat was killed.  It is 
incredibly dangerous to have a member of the community discharging a firearm in 
broad daylight very close to people’s gardens where children play and people are 
walking their dogs.  Daventry Police have been notified and if you have any 
information about this, please contact them as soon as possible. 

Annual Report - Please see the Annual Report on page 7 of this newsletter for 
details of what the Parish Council has done over the year. 

Clubs and Societies 
Barby Cricket Club – The winners of the 100 Club in the March draw were:- 
H. & M. Norton - £80.00; B. Jessop - £55.00; M. Gleghorn - £45.00 

Barby Pre-School – In Barby Village Hall all day Monday to Friday from 9.00am to 
3.00pm.  Contact Debbie on 07789 428463 or info@barbypreschool.co.uk.   
Thank you to everyone who came and supported our annual Quiz Night as well as 
all those who helped make the event a success. We raised £400. 

http://www.northamptonshire.gov.uk/streetdoctor
mailto:info@barbypreschool.co.uk
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New Age Kurling – Monday afternoons 2.00pm to 4.00pm in Barby Village Hall. 
£2, which includes equipment, tea and biscuits.  All welcome. 

Barby Gardening Club – Advance Notice of classes for the Annual Produce Show 
on September 9th. 
Photographic classes: - Adult 1. Weather, 2. Contrasts;  
1-16 years old – Sport; Under 11yrs – Water.   
Handicrafts: -  Adults – 1. A corsage or buttonhole for a bride’s mother (any 
medium); 2. A knitted or Crochet Scarf, 3. A decorated flower pot.   
Children (under 12) – 1. Design and make a Lego monster, 2. A computer 
designed card 
Cookery classes – 1. Lemon Curd; 2. Jam, 3. Chutney or Pickle.  Chutney must be 
made at least 3 months before the date of the show.   

Barby Local History Group  will be joined by Welton History Group for a walk 
round Barby on Wednesday 9th May, meeting at the Village Hall at 7.00pm  (please 
note time).  If you would like to know more about the history of the village, its 
buildings and its former residents you are welcome to join us. 

Evergreen Club – Our meetings in May will be on Wednesdays 2nd, 16th and 30th 
from 2.00pm to 4.00pm in Barby Village Hall.  New members are always welcome 
– just turn up.   

Barby Mums and Tots Group – We meet in Barby Village Hall on Wednesday 
mornings during term time from 9.30am to 11.30am. Cost £2 including a drink and 
a biscuit. For more information, contact Lois Hurst (07871 054444).   

Badminton – If you are interested in playing Badminton then please join us on 
Wednesdays at 8.00pm in the Village Hall.  All standards welcome.    

St Mary’s Church Barby -  Lunch in the Church.  St. Mary's Church, Barby will 
be open on Saturday 5th May 12 noon to 2pm. Homemade Soup and a Roll, 
homemade desserts & cream, tea or coffee will be available for £4.50. Games and 
activities for children. All proceeds go to St. Mary's Church. Thank you to all who 
have supported St. Mary's at Soup and a Roll during the past year. We will be 
taking a break during the summer months and start again on September 8th. 

The Church Fete will this year take place on Saturday 23rd June (1.00pm start).  
If you would like to get involved in a village event, the Church Fete provides the 

perfect opportunity.  We are always in 
need of volunteers whether that's to help 
out behind a stall, put up bunting or bake a 
cake!  It's a great day and much enjoyed 
by all so if you fancy being part of the team 

that makes it happen, please call Ros Atchison on 01788 890777.   
Churchyard Maintenance – Can you spare a couple of hours a week (or on an 
occasional basis) to help us maintain the Churchyard? As well as mowing during 
the summer we also prune some of the trees, clear overgrown areas, tidy older 
graves and memorials etc. If you feel you could help, then please contact Sandy 
(01788 891968) or Ian (01788 890800). 
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Barby Church Trust (Charity no 277482) -  Breakfast Café runs in Barby Village 
Hall on the 3rd Sunday of each month from 9:30am to 11:30am.    The April 
Breakfast café raised just over £190 towards the Taps & Toilets Fund and the next 
Breakfast Café is on 20th May.  We are then taking a summer break until 
September and we would like to thank all who support the cafés. 

Barby Church Trust “Taps & Toilet 100 Club” – The April draw of the Taps and 
Toilets 100 club took place at the Breakfast Café on 15th April.  The number drawn 
out was 17 and was won by Mary Gollop, £60.  Anyone interested in joining the 
100 Club should speak with Chris on 01788 890963. 

Big band sound in St Mary’s Church – The John Cleveland Band are performing 
an evening of music in St Mary’s Church on Saturday 12th May.  Doors open at 
7.00pm. There will be a Bar and Raffle.  Tickets to include a glass of wine and a 
light supper are £10 available from Jan Middleton (01788 891968) or Chris Smith 
(01788 890963).   

Barby Townlands and Educational Charity – A Trustees meeting was held on 
17th April and the following grants were given: 

¶ Barby Parish Rights of Way Maintainers - £1,100 for repairs to gates and 
stiles 

¶ Onley Health & Wellbeing Scheme - £761 to build a community orchard 

¶ Barby VH Management Committee - £2,500 towards re-siting and 
replacing the oil tank 

¶ Barby Evergreens - £550 coach costs 

¶ Barby Twinning Association - £100 for books for schools in Barby & 
Vulaines 

¶ Barby Church Fete Committee - £500 towards costs of fete. 
The next Trustees meeting will be held in July.  Grant applications should be sent 
to catsabine@outlook.com as soon as possible to be considered at that meeting.  
We have some vacant allotments in the centre of Barby which are available to 
rent. A full allotment costs £21 per year. Smaller plots are available, should that be 
more suitable. Please apply by contacting Sally Robbins on 07501 7764 362, or 
Sally.robbinspcp@gmail.com.  

WI – This past month members have enjoyed a theatre trip and an afternoon group 
meeting where we joined together with 4 other local WIs.  At our last meeting, 
David Price told us "the truth " behind the Les Miserables book, musical and film.  
In 2019 we will see it serialized on TV. At our next meeting on Tuesday 8th May at 
7.30pm in the Old School Room of the village hall we will welcome one of our WI 
advisers who will discuss with us the resolution being taken forward to our 
federation AGM in June. 

For our summer outing this year, on Thursday 14th June, we are going to Lacock 
Abbey, Fox Talbot Museum and Village (National Trust) near Chippenham, 
Wiltshire returning via the Burford Garden Centre.  Anyone interested in joining us 
on this trip, please contact Mary Evans on 01788 890114.   

  

mailto:catsabine@outlook.com
mailto:Sally.robbinspcp@gmail.com
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Other News 
Don’t forget this year’s Tallest Sunflower Competition - The 
competition is open to children of primary school age or 
younger who live in Barby or Onley.  Please contact 
Bernard Scott 33 Daventry Road (01788 890635) for an 
entry form.  Closing date is 6th May.  Sunflowers will be 
measured to the highest point just before Barby Show on 
September 9th,, when prizes will be presented.   

Advance Notice Garage Sale – This year’s Garage Sale will take place on 
Sunday 10th June from 10.00am to 2.00pm.  Now is the time to tackle the loft, 
garage, spare room or wherever you hoard all those things that might one day 
come in useful, but never do!  They might be just what someone's looking for. 
Contact Karen 01788 891299 for more information.   

Play On Theatre Club – Barby Village Hall, Fridays 6.30pm to 8.00pm.  Call Yve 
on 01788 543760 or www.playontheatre.net. 1st session free 

Mobile Sight Centre (Northamptonshire Association for the Blind) – will be at 
Shopmobility, New Street, Daventry on Wednesday 23rd May 10.00am to 1.00pm.   

Poppy Appeal – Help needed - Due to advancing years, your local Poppy Appeal 
Organiser needs help to continue to arrange the poppy appeal collections in Barby.  
A co-ordinator for the village is required as well as 4 more collectors.  If you can 
help, please contact Tony Golding on 01788 822611. 

Thanks 
Ann Fletcher would like to thank all of her friends and neighbours in the village for 
the cards and messages of sympathy at the sad loss of her husband Reg.   

 

 

http://www.playontheatre.net/
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Stephen Hartwell Grass Mowing Contractors 
Est 2003. Kilsby Based Tel: (01788)824556 

Mobile 07743 327404. 
Regular Grass Mowing Sheds Supplied & Erected 
Pressure Washing Fencing 
Turf Laid Hedge Cutting 
Block Paving Tree Work 
Patios Green Houses 

General Landscaping 
No VAT - References - Contract Grass Cutting Personal 

Service - Competitive Rates 
 

  

Pilates  at Barby  

Pilates – A gentle but effective exercise, strengthening core stability. Particularly 
helpful for back pain sufferers. Two classes every Tuesday Beginners 9.30am 
followed by regular class at 10.30am in Barby Village Hall, £6 a session. Suitable 
for all abilities, qualified instructor. For information call Mary on 01788 890614.   

NEW IN BARBY!  - LADIES EVENING FITNESS CLASS  

Improve health and lose a few pounds for summer!  Class suitable for all 
ages and abilities, at Barby Village Hall, every Thursday 6.30- 7.30pm 
starting May 10th.  1st class free, thereafter £5 a class.  Limited spaces 
available- call Jenny to book now! 07932733111.  Over 25 yearsò experience. 
One- on- one tailored home workouts also available upon request.  
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Barby & Onley Parish Council Annual Report  
April 2017 – March 2018 
Dave Blezard was elected as Chairman in May 2016 with Dawn Cotton as Vice-
Chairman. 
Councillor Betty Ritchie resigned as a Councillor in May 17 and Paul Reynolds has 
joined the Council.   
Councillor Nigel Gove acts as Internal Financial Controller and has kept a close 
eye on the parish finances checking all payments against invoices each month and 
providing a lot of help with production of the budget, and a 3 year business plan. 

The estimated spend for 2018/19 is £50,819 which includes £2,000 into the 
reserve fund to replace the money allocated to “Stand Against Lodge Farm Village” 
legal costs. 

During the year the Council has depleted the reserve funds significantly as it has 
replaced all the street lighting in the village with energy efficient LED lighting, 
installed new Play Equipment in Barby Play Area, commissioned a Tree Survey of 
all the trees in the Parish and had the Tennis Court resurfaced. 

We have been accumulating funds to cover a number of these projects over a 
period of years and have taken out a £40,000 loan to replace the street lighting. 
LED lighting is so much cheaper to run that it will pay for itself within 8 years. 

We are hoping to carry out further upgrades to the Play Areas, and currently Tesco 
in Rugby are collecting tokens which will provide a share of £10,000 towards adult 
outdoor fitness equipment. Please put your tokens in Barby’s box when you shop 
at Tesco. 

The precept was £45,565 for 2017/18 and will be £50,819 for 2018/19. This is an 
increase of 10.9% which may seem a lot in percentage terms but actually means 
an additional £5,253 coming into the Parish.  Since Northamptonshire County 
Council are bankrupt, and the Parish may have to pay for services which we used 
to get from the County or the District, it was felt that this was a prudent move. 

There are changes to the Audit regime this year, with the accounts having to be 
sent to a different set of Auditors. We are also going to have to catalogue the data 
we hold to ensure that we comply with the General Data Protection Regulations 
that come into effect on 28th May. 
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Thanks to Ian Webb for his work as Newsletter and Website Editor and for 
upgrading to a more user-friendly layout. The website has been further improved 
this year and now uses Google Calendar.  

Thanks also to Dom Fisher who acts as Highway Warden on behalf of the village. 
Mike Dalton who keeps the Vehicle Activated Sign charged up, Baggy who picks 
up lots of litter, and the footpath wardens who walk our village paths and report 
problem areas, and the young people who deliver the newsletter. 

PLANNING  
The Parish Council has acted as a Consultee on 27 applications in the Barby& 
Onley Parish and 2 appeals and lodged objections to Rugby Borough Local Plan 
and its inclusion of a site for a “Garden Village” of 1,500 houses off the A45 
opposite Onley. Final decisions on planning lie with the District Council. 
They have also responded to DDC consultation on their Local Plan.  Barby is to be 
included in the plan as a Primary village, and Onley is classed under “Other 
Villages” category. 

ENVIRONMENT ENHANCEMENT 
The village mowing in Barby was carried out by Steve Hartwell from Kilsby last 
year, and he did an excellent job, so he has been awarded the contract for the next 
two years. 

Once again Councillor Cliff Jones organised a Village Litter Pick. Thanks to those 
who came out in the rain and collected 40 bags of rubbish. 
The Parish Council is going to take over responsibility for litter collection within 
30mph limit from Daventry District Council and will receive a grant from DDC 
towards the cost. 

We took part in an initiative arranged by Daventry District Council Environmental 
Health Department to reduce the amount of dog poo on the pavements. Any dog 
waste found was sprayed with fluorescent paint to make it more obvious.  This 
does seem to remind people to pick up after their dog and Brian Thompson has 
agreed to continue spraying. 

This year poppy seeds will be planted in the wildflower garden around the Flag 
pole to commemorate the finish of WW1. 

The Council also provided a Christmas tree on the Green opposite the shop and 
arranged ad hoc carol singing and mulled wine and mince pies which about 60 
people enjoyed before Christmas.  
In fact www.dayoutwiththekids.co.uk  voted Barby as the UK Capital of Christmas, 
so we plan to make the carol singing an annual event. Thanks to David and Liz 
who organise the village Advent windows which definitely makes the village feel 
Christmassy. 

Onley Youth Club is still running on a Thursday evening in Onley Village Hall and 
about 15 children attend each week. 

http://www.dayoutwiththekids.co.uk/
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HIGHWAYS  
HGV weight limit signage is now in place along the Ridgeway/Longdown lane. If 
you see HGVs using this route as a cut through, please take their registration 
number and inform the police. 
 
The Parish has taken part in Speedwatch in an attempt to slow the traffic through 
the village. The fastest car recorded was travelling at 55mph down Daventry Road 
and 94 vehicles were recorded travelling over 35mph of which 20% were driving at 
over 40mph. 
Carrying out Speedwatch does seem to slow traffic for a limited time, so it has 
been good to be able to repeat the initiative this month. We still need more people 
prepared to train to use the speed gun. 
Since we have taken part twice, the Police have now agreed that Barby will be put 
on the list for a visit from the mobile speed van later in the year. 

The 30mph signs over M45 bridges are still there, and we still cannot remove 
them. Eventually NCC and Highways England will agree whose responsibility it is 
to strengthen the barriers next to the bridges over the Motorway, and the work will 
be carried out. 

We also - Obtained £500 grant towards upgrading the Parish Computer and £500 
towards play equipment at Onley Park. 
Arrangement of a loan for £40,000 towards the upgrade of street lighting to LED 
bulbs 
Ensured the Annual Return and annual VAT reclaim was submitted 
Adopted Onley’s red phone box from BT – there is an opportunity for someone to 
come up with a good idea how to use it!... 
We have tried to intervene and get our MP to speed up the bringing of high speed 
Broadband to Onley Park, but it is being held up over a legal stumbling block about 
where the box can be situated. 

PARISH COUNCIL ACCOUNTS 
The Parish Council financial year ends on 31st March.  Barby & Onley accounts are 
particularly complicated as when the village of Onley Park was transferred to the 
Parish by the Home Office in 2005, a lump sum of £165,185 was also provided to 
cover maintenance of the Open Space land. This had to be ring-fenced for that 
purpose and can be used to cover mowing costs at Onley and various other costs 
associated with the Open Space.  
At 31 March 2018 we had £114,035 of the ring-fenced money left. 
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For year 1 April 17 to 31 March 2018 

INCOME 

Precept     £45,565 (this is the “Precept” amount collected through the rates by 
Daventry District Council for the parish) 
Other        £53,652 (Loan of £40000, grants, bank interest, advertising income, and 
reimbursements from other Councils 

EXPENDITURE 

Maintenance of Onley Open Space £6,912 paid out of the ring-fenced money. 
All other expenditure is paid for from money raised through the rates, or from 
grants and referred to as General Spend on the Bank Reconciliation sheet. During 
the last financial year the areas where money was spent can be broken down as 
follows:-  

 £ % 

Staff Salarys including tax, NI and pension contributions 14,580 17.4 

Expenses 2,050 2.4 

Training 500 0.6 

Street Lighting Upgrade 26,750 31.9 

Street Lighting  5,505 6.6 

Mowing (excluding Mowing at Onley -paid out of ring 
fenced funds) 

4,540 5.4 

Sports Field Grant towards Mowing 2,500 3.0 

Newsletter Printing and Distribution  (cost off-sett by 
Adverts of £ 716) 

2,598 3.1 

Insurance Premium 1,667 2.0 

Rent of Play Area, Sports Field & Tennis Court (paid to 
Townlands Charity) 

1,486 1.8 

New Play Equipment 5,826 6.9 

Resurfacing of Tennis Court 7,310 8.7 

Onley Park Youth Club 1,665 2.0 

Environment including Tree Survey 1,793 2.1 

Stand Against Lodge Farm Village – Contribution to legal 
fees 

2,000 2.4 

Loan Repayment 1,335 1.6 

Other (being balance) 1,872 2.1 

Total General Expenditure    83,977  

Parish Council accounts are scrutinised annually by an independent verifier who 
checks the figures, and also ensures that the Council is operating correctly and has 
the necessary policies, insurance and risk assessments in place. To ensure we 
comply with Governance and Accountability legislation the accounts are also 
reviewed annually by external auditors. 
Anyone wishing to see the books is welcome to do so by appointment with the 
Parish Clerk. 



11 
 

Your Parish Councillors 
 

Chairman 
David Blezard 

3 Rugby Road 
01788 890551  
daveblez@gmail.com  

Vice Chairman 
Dawn Cotton 

69 Onley Park 
01788 815906  
dawn.cotton01@gmail.com 

Catherine Lomax  
(District Councillor) 

24 Castle Mound 
01788 890939 
clomax@daventrydc.gov.uk  

Adrian Cooper 70 Onley Park 
01788 819060 
sa@coopers32.plus.com  

Nigel Gove 37 Holme Way 
01788 891118 
nigeljgove@gmail.com  

Cliff Jones 41 Holme Way 
01788 891440 
iceweasal@gmail.com  

Bryan O’Reilly 
The Glen, 
Onley Lane 

01788 899065 or 07930 607345 
boreilly392@gmail.com 

Simi Pandhal 
Village Farm 
Bungalow, 
Onley Lane 

07554 779768 
simi.p@hotmail.com  

Paul Reynolds 
Lilac Cottage, 
Daventry Road 

07815 551202 
paul@zarr.com  

Carol Weller 
Ashleigh House, 
35 Ware Road 

01788 890679 or 07773 875883 
carolaweller@hotmail.co.uk  

Parish Clerk 
Catherine Camp 

Hopthorne Farm, 
18 Kilsby Road 

01788 891184 
clerk@barbyandonleyparishcouncil.co.uk 

Police  
Tel 101 for non-emergencies, 999 for emergencies 
Kevin.Thompson@northants.police.uk 

Highway Problems  
www.northamptonshire.gov.uk/streetdoctor or call 0300 126 1000 
or contact Dom Fisher (07855 821432) 

Submissions for the next Newsletter should be sent to Ian Webb, 6 Daventry Road, 
(barbyandonleynewsletter@gmail.com or 01788 890800) by Sunday 22nd May 

Dates for Your Diary 
May 2nd Evergreens – Barby Village Hall 2.00pm 

5th  Homemade Soup & Roll - St Mary’s Church 12noon to 2.00pm 
8th  WI - Barby Village Hall 7:30pm 
9th Local History Group - Barby Village Hall 7.45pm 
12th Big Band Sound St Mary’s Church Doors open 7.00pm 
14th  Parish Council Meeting - Barby Village Hall 7.30pm 
16th Evergreens – Barby Village Hall 2.00pm 

 20th Breakfast Café - Barby Village Hall 9.30am to 11.30pm 
 25th  Term Ends Barby School and Barby Pre School 

30th  Evergreens – Barby Village Hall 2.00pm 
 

mailto:daveblez@gmail.com
mailto:dawn.cotton01@gmail.com
mailto:clomax@daventrydc.gov.uk
mailto:sa@coopers32.plus.com
mailto:nigeljgove@gmail.com
mailto:iceweasal@gmail.com
mailto:boreilly392@gmail.com
mailto:simi.p@hotmail.com
mailto:paul@zarr.com
mailto:carolaweller@hotmail.co.uk
mailto:clerk@barbyandonleyparishcouncil.co.uk
mailto:Kevin.Thompson@northants.police.uk
mailto:barbyandonleynewsletter@gmail.com
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